NEWTON SOLNEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL AND ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS HELD ON FRIDAY, APRIL 14, 2010, AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL

Present: D Buchanan (chairman), Mrs A Topliss (vice-chairman), Mrs S Ellis, F Hill, G Plowman, Mrs J Shorthouse, Mrs D Smith.

In attendance: A Parker (clerk), councillors H Wheeler MP, J Bladon and M Ford and four parishioners including Mr D Steele and Mr S Muir representing Mr D Falder, trustee of Newton Solney Recreation Ground.

ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL

Election of chairman. It was proposed by Councillor Mrs Smith, seconded by Councillor Mrs Topliss, that Councillor Buchanan be appointed chairman for the coming year. There were no other nominations and the proposal was accepted unanimously.

Election of vice-chairman.  It was proposed by Councillor Mrs Ellis, seconded by Councillor Hill, that Councillor Mrs Topliss be appointed vice-chairman for the coming year. There were no other nominations and the proposal was accepted unanimously.

Working parties. The following appointments were agreed: Village Hall Committee- Councillor Mrs Topliss; Joint Liaison Committee, Safer Neighbourhoods Working Group, South Derbyshire Area Forum- representatives to be appointed on an ad hoc basis; Joint Highways Forum- Councillor Mrs S Ellis; Working Parties- bonfire: Councillor G Plowman; cricket- Councillor F Hill.
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

No matters were raised.

POLICE, DISTRICT AND COUNTY MATTERS

Councillor Ford agreed to query the activation speed of the VAS in Newton Road, Newton Solney, with Derbyshire County Council.

PART 1 – NON-EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/10 There were no apologies for absence.

2/10 Variation of order of business. No change was made.

3/10 Declarations of interest. None were made.

4/10 Minutes of the previous meeting were circulated, read and approved as a true record by the chairman.

5/10 To determine if any items should be taken with the public excluded. 

No items were deemed necessary for discussion in Part 2.

7/10 Matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting.

Tree planting. Councillor Hill reported that it had been advised that the planting of trees in Repton Road should be deferred until the autumn.

Footpath bridge.  The clerk reported that a new footbridge had been installed on the public footpath beside the River Trent . Numerous other problems on public footpaths in the parish, including two broken stiles and a locked gate barring a path, had been reported to Derbyshire County Council’s footpaths officer, Dave Adkins. Councillor Ford reported that Mr Adkins was to leave his post shortly, with a replacement to be sought.

Bus shelter window. A request by parishioners for a frosted glass pane in the bus shelter opposite the Unicorn Inn to be replaced by a clear glass pane so passengers could see the bus for Burton approaching  had been passed to South Derbyshire District Council and the parish council was awaiting a response. 
Community  Speedwatch. The clerk had written  to Derbyshire Constabulary indicating that sufficient volunteers were available for the scheme to proceed in Newton Solney and was awaiting contact from Sgt Brooks of Swadlincote Police Station regarding any necessary training.
Christmas Tree Festival. A further meeting was to be held in the coming week. Councillor Plowman would represent the parish council at the meeting.

8/10 Clerk’s report. 

South Derbyshire District Council had forwarded concurrent expenses for the year just ended in the sum of £1,785.

HMRC  PAYE and VAT returns for the year ended March 31, 2010, had been submitted.

General Election notices for the recent election had been posted on both village notice boards.

Complaints had been received from a landowner of dogs being walked without leads on pheasant shooting areas in Repton parish. It was agreed to appeal to dog walkers not to do this in the village hall newsletter.

9/10 Chairman’s report

The chairman was in receipt of an email from Terry Hayes of Derbyshire County Council concerning complaints of parking close to the junction of Main Street and Blacksmiths Lane. Mr Hayes had inspected the junction and found that visibility for traffic leaving Blacksmiths Lane was restricted by cars parked in Main Street. However, he believed it would be “unrealistic” to try to stop drivers parking near the junction as the vehicles concerned belonged to property owners who had no alternative parking available. Mr Hayes had considered a realignment of Give Way markings but had rejected this as a solution. He undertook to further examine road markings at the junction on a further visit to the village to see if any other improvements were possible.

Councillor Ford agreed to raise continuing concerns over the junction with Mr Hayes.

The chairman referred to a letter received recently from Mr Hayes in response to safety concerns on the B5008 which was in response to a letter sent by the parish council in 2007.

11/10 Newton Solney Recreation Ground.

The chairman referred to a letter dated April 19, 2010, from the sole trustee of Newton Solney Recreation Ground, Mr D Falder, which indicated that he would be prepared to enter discussions over the granting of a 21-year lease at a peppercorn rent to the parish council, and invited comments from council members.

Councillor Hill said it was regrettable that the recreation ground was a cause of concern. The parish council was trying to ensure that the field remained available for the public to enjoy. A 21-year lease agreement should be pursued with Mr Falder subject to the trustee making details of the conditions of trusteeship available to the parish council. Funds currently held by the parish council on behalf of the former recreation ground committee should be released to the trustee to set against  legal costs the trustee may incur in the registering of the land and the appointment of further trustees, with the balance being returned to the parish council to be spent on maintaining the field.
Councillor Mrs Shorthouse said that no further progress could be made until details of the trust were made available by the trustee to the parish council, as were details of other trusts operating in the village. If the conditions of trusteeship were acceptable to the parish council a 21-year lease agreement should be pursued.

Councillor Mrs Topliss said it was regrettable that money should have to be spent on administrative and legal costs, but that a 21-year lease would be acceptable, subject to conditions and the conditions of trusteeship being acceptable to the parish council.

Councillor Plowman stressed the need for the matter to be resolved.

Councillor Mrs Smith said she could not understand why the parish council could not share the trusteeship. In her view the running of the field should be the sole responsibility of the trustee(s).

Councillor Buchanan said it was essential that the parish council was made aware of the terms of the trusteeship. Depending on this, negotiation should commence over the granting of a 21-year lease.

The trustee had asked the parish council to meet the costs of appointing new trustees and registering the land. The parish council’s view was that this was a matter for the trustees.

Standing orders were lifted and Mr Dick Steele, a proposed new trustee of the recreation ground, who was representing Mr Falder at the meeting, was invited to speak. Mr Steele said the recreation ground was an important village amenity. Trust law was the most onerous of English laws. It was Mr Falder’s intention to ensure the land was available to the village in perpetuity. He had approached villagers Mr Scott Muir and Mr Steele to become trustees. The parish council had been maintaining the field for the previous 36 years. Having been party to the original agreement setting up the trust, the parish council would have viewed the conditions of the trust at this point in time, 36 years before.
Under a 21-year lease agreement at a peppercorn rent the trustee(s) would retain the freehold of the land, meaning two “weighty parties” would be involved to protect the land from being sold.

South Derbyshire District Council had placed play equipment on the field. He asked what business the district council had in doing this on land the authority did not own and said that the play equipment should be removed.

Mr Steele said that unless the trustee and proposed trustees could “get comfort” from the parish council immediately that it would continue to insure and maintain the land then the recreation ground “had to be closed forthwith.” The trustees would then have to write to every parishioner saying that the parish council was refusing to continue its maintenance of the land.

He said new trustees could not be appointed unless the parish council released funds it held for the administration of the land.

He said he found that the “bully boy tactics” being employed by the parish council over the issue were “wrong.”

If a 21-year lease “worked” for the parish council then it “worked” for all parties. However, the parish council should pay for the registration of the land, which it would have to have done had it obtained the freehold.

Councillor Buchanan said that the parish council had never been under the impression that it was the owner of the land, but had always known that it did not. Although the parish council had maintained and insured the field it had come to light that it was illegal for the parish council to do this.

Councillor Buchanan denied that the parish council had employed “bully boy tactics.” He said that if the contents of correspondence from Mr Falder to the parish council were released they would “shock the public.”

The parish council needed to see the terms of the trusteeship. It would then be willing to start discussions on the setting up of a 21-year lease. However, the parish council would not be happy to pay a registration fee for the land. This had to be the responsibility of the trustee(s). It was unfortunate that the one person who could unlock the deadlock, Mr Falder, was not present at the meeting.

Councillor Hill said that all the parties involved desired the same outcome. It seemed ridiculous that the trustees would not make details of the trust available to the parish council. If only deeds could be viewed by the parish council then the matter could be resolved.
Mr Steele said he understood that if the parish council were to be allowed to view the deeds it would then be prepared to discuss a 21-year lease. However, the parish council would not pay the land registration fee or for the appointment of new trustees.

Councillor Buchanan said the parish council would write to Mr Falder saying that subject to details of the trust’s constitution being made available for the parish council’s scrutiny the parish council would be happy to enter into negotiations towards the setting up of a 21-year lease. Mr Falder would need to attend a meeting with representatives of the parish council to facilitate this. The parish council would release funds it held for the maintenance of the field to the trustee(s) to cover the cost of land registration and the appointment of new trustees.

Councillor Mrs Topliss said that in the meantime the parish council should proceed in good faith and sign the annual grass cutting agreement with Derbyshire County Council.

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs Topliss and seconded by Councillor Plowman that the grass cutting agreement be signed. The motion was carried on a majority vote of four to three.
Mr Steele said that while the field remained uninsured Mr Falder was exposed to liability. If there was a claim against this the land would have to be sold to meet the claim.

Mr Steele left the meeting at 8.35pm.

Councillor Hill asked Mr Muir if he would speak to Mr Falder stressing the need to arrange a meeting as soon as possible and Mr Muir agreed to do this.

12/10 To receive reports from parish councillors

Newton Solney Village Hall Committee

Councillor Mrs Topliss said there was a waiting list for membership of the village hall committee’s 200 Club. It was hoped that a grant application to BIFFA for work on the tennis courts would be considered in June. Work was to proceed on repairs to the armoury roof.
15/10 Village Project

Work was continuing on the village project.

16/10 Planning applications and decisions

The following decisions were noted: 
9/2010/0040/NO – Governors of Newton Solney CoE Infant School – erection of canopy – GRANTED

9/2010/0061/TP – Mr Paul Munyard, Bladon House School – various works to and felling of trees covered by SDDC TPO No 129 – GRANTED

9/2010/0210/FH – Mr Russ Smith, 6 The Ridge – erection of extension – GRANTED

9/2010/0215/FH – Mr David May, The Poplars, Repton Rd – rebuilding of boundary wall – GRANTED

9/2010/0184/FH – Mr Mark Doleman, Newton Hill, Bretby Lane – erection of extension – GRANTED
13/10 Derbyshire Minerals Core Stratregy. It was agreed to note the contents of recent correspondence.
14/10 Grant Assistance from Safer Neighbourhoods. Councillor Mrs Wheeler said that grants would be available next year despite funding having been halved by the Government. South Derbyshire District Council’s scrutiny committee had been had been looking at terms and conditions of grant funding and it was possible that grant application could be made in December, 2010. The parish council should decide by the summer if it wished to make any grant application.

17/10 Correspondence

The following correspondence was noted:

1- SDDC Customer Services – advisory letter and poster dated April 20, 2010.

2- SDDC Housing Services – notice of 9th annual gardening competition and poster dated April 26, 2010.

3- Derbyshire Constabulary – reply to PC’s letter re Community Speedwatch (see agenda item) dated April 19, 2010

4- Rosliston Forestry Centre – notices of various forthcoming events

5- Derbyshire and Derby Development Plans Joint Advisory Committee – Derbyshire and Derby Minerals Core Strategy – letter and posters dated April 28, 2010 (see agenda item)

6- SDDC – election notices 

7- Audit Commission – Notice of Annual Audit – undated letter received April 20, 2010.

8- BTCV – conservation projects in Derbyshire.

9- West Leicestershire Community First Responders – annual report and accounts and appeal for financial support.
10- The Playing Field – Derbyshire Rural Action newsletter.
Finance

Accounts for payment

Accounts for Payment

     A J Parker, clerk’s expenses – £7.49

     A J Parker, clerk’s fee for April, 2010 - £48.00

     DALC – Clerk induction course fee - £15.00

Monies received

   April 28, 2010 – SDDC – concurrent expenses - £1,785.00
18/10 Appointment of internal auditor

The clerk reported that Mr Robin Beck of Belper had agreed to carry out the internal audit. His fee would be £25 per hour including travel  expenses.
19/10 Agenda items for the June, 2010, ordinary parish meeting.
Review of parish council risk register

Review of standing orders

Review of financial regulations

20/10 Dates and venue of next meeting 

The ordinary parish council meeting for June, 2010, will take place on Friday, June 4, in the committee room of Newton Solney Village Hall.

There being no further business the chairman declared the meeting closed at 8.52pm.
